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Full Council

Tuesday 20 December 2022
Council Chambers, Coleford

7.00 pm - 9.00 pm 

Minutes

At the Meeting of the Coleford Town Council, there were present:

Cllr. N Penny

Cllr. M Cox
Cllr. M Beard

Cllr. C Elsmore

Cllr. S Cox

Cllr. M Getgood

Cllr. C Allaway-Martin

Cllr. J Simister

Cllr. H Lusty

Cllr. R Drury

Chris Haine Town Clerk 
Laura-Jade Schroeder RFO/Assistant Clerk
Member of the Public: Greg Daniels
199. To receive apologies 
Apologies received from Cllrs. N Holloway, L Baker and P Kyne

200. To receive declarations of interest re: items on this agenda
Cllrs. Allaway-Martin, S Cox, M Cox, and Penny declared a personal interest in item 213 due to association with Twinning. Cllr Penny declared a pecuniary interest in item 206. Cllr. Beard declared a pecuniary interest in Items 206, and 212. Cllr. Elsmore declared a potential interest in item 211 due to being a District Council Member, although he is not directly involved in this. Cllr. Allaway-Martin declared an interest in item 211, in her GCC Councillor capacity, and would leave the room
201. To receive dispensation requests
No new dispensations were received
Cllr Penny stated that he would take Item 211 earlier, in light of Member of Public present

203.
To agree the minutes of 29 November 2022
It was noted that on item 187, recommendation 2, the Planning meeting was missed from the list. It was proposed, and agreed (8 in favour, 2 abstained due to absence), to accept the minutes as a true record of the meeting, subject to the amendment regarding item 187.
Cllr Penny signed the minutes

204.
Matters arising from the minutes of 29 November 2022 
The Town Clerk updated regarding item 183, that CTC is now a member of the ICCM and they had been actively engaged.
The Town Clerk updated on item 184 and noted that the review of the in house audit form and risk assessment was being carried out by Cllrs Elsmore and Beard.

Re: item 189, a meeting will be arranged with the Bale Memorial trustees. Cllrs Holloway and Simister will need to update their member’s interests.
202. Public Forum

Greg Daniel spoke regarding the Street Licensing issue. He stated that it had been refused on health and safety grounds, however, this was not considered to be an issue during the jubilee or during covid. This scheme has been extended to September 2023 by the government, so he requests that this be reconsidered.


7:07pm Cllr Allaway-Martin left the room
211.
To consider Street Paving Licensing, in Coleford, following responses from GCC, and FoDDC, and to make recommendations, as necessary 

It was discussed that the potential seating area is highway, not pavement, therefore a TRO would need to look at the parking aspect, potential to reconfigure loading bays, and a need to understand the reasoning behind GCC Highways health and safety decision. A meeting with the Highways representative would be invited to CTC before January Full Council to discuss further.

7:32pm Cllr Allaway-Martin returned to the room

It was proposed and agreed (9 in favour, 1 abstained due to declared interest) that:

Recommendation: To convene an urgent meeting with the Highways authority, NSL, business owners and elected representatives, at District Councillor, and County Councillor level, to find an urgent resolution to fall in line with the current TRO.

7.35pm Greg Daniels left the meeting
205. Reports from District and County Councillors
County Cllr Allaway-Martin updated on the county-wide response to the NHS strikes. Also reporting on a water mains breach, and 3 care homes were involved. GRH have water pressure problems too, the issue is being resolved, but is a county-wide problem. The Robin Transport Scheme has been launched and has been very popular through  email, phone, and texts. There has been a good uptake and will most likely carry on as it is sustainable.

District Cllr Allaway-Martin updated that there has been a change to rules in relation to planning and if something is voted out, then there has to be a 6 month wait before calling it in again.

District Cllr Elsmore updated that FODDC has put £10k into the ‘pot’ for the energy crisis. FODDC has bought Pyart Court. The Robin bus service is well used and is booked up regularly.


7:41pm Cllrs. Penny and Beard left the meeting

206. To agree Payments
After discussion, it was proposed, and unanimously agreed to make all payments, (including, in principle Item 212, if agreed), and including verbally presented invoices, subsequent to the Payments Listing sent out to Members. Total payments: £33,157.91

Cllrs. Penny and Beard returned to the meeting

207. To agree Petty Cash payments for the Town Council, and Tourist Information 

Centre (TIC)

Petty cash payments were proposed and agreed (9 in favour, 1 abstained due to declared interest).

208. To note the Cash Books and Bank Reconciliations
The cash books and bank reconciliations were noted, and it was suggested that the Environment Committee could monitor the income generated by the solar panels at Bells Field.
209. To note monthly Budget Figures
The budget figures were noted, and Cllr Penny updated that a further £10k would be received in this financial year for the Shared Prosperity Fund.
210. To receive update re: Clock Tower Reparation & Restoration Contract with 

Conservation Architects, and other matters, and to make recommendations, as necessary 
Cllr Beard updated, and the Clock Tower Reparation & Restoration committee recommendations were proposed en-bloc, and unanimously agreed. Additionally, it was agreed to hold an all member workshop in early January.

8:00pm Cllr Beard left the meeting

212. To consider TIC Volunteer Event expenses, and to make recommendations, as 

necessary re: payment request.

Cllr Penny wanted to record a formal thank you to Ella and Matt Beard for hosting this event. It was proposed and agreed to make the payment, as presented. (6 in favour, 3 abstained):

Recommendation: To make the payment of £200 for the volunteer event

8:04pm Cllr Beard returned to the meeting

213. To consider request from Coleford Twinning Association, re: Coleford Community 

Choir travel expenses associated with their visit, to perform, in St. Hilaire de Riez, 
and to make recommendations, as necessary
Cllr Penny updated that this was historically paid to a travel company within the parish. It was proposed and agreed (8 in favour, 2 abstained):

Recommendation: To make a payment of £1000 to F.R. Willetts coaches
214. To consider further CTC response, and responsibilities re: bad weather 
provision, across the Parish, and to make recommendations, as necessary
The Town Clerk affirmed the hard work of FES, who had gone above and beyond and been front-footed, re: grit provision through the cold spell. The need for cold weather coordinators was raised and it is thought that as long as they are volunteers, they are covered by CTC’s PLI, and Office to check). The grit bin map would be circulated again and members would check if they are empty. More grit has been arranged to be delivered and distributed. It was noted that communities need to be more coordinated and we need a network of weather wardens. This was agreed to be referred as a resilience item for Highways and Public Safety committee, to take forward.

215. To receive update re: CTC Budget for 2023/24, and to make recommendations, as 
necessary
Cllr Penny wanted to record his thanks to the District Council officers (Andrew and Martin) for meeting with CTC members, and further clarifying taxbase, and data used, which was greatly appreciated.  

It was also noted that a District Council support fund is available if residents are unable to make their council tax payments.
A revised budget would be drafted before Christmas, for F&AM Committee on 10th January, where a precept would be recommended, and it would be presented to Full Council in January 23. For approval..

216. To agree the recommendations of the Finance & Asset Management Committee
Recommendations were proposed en-bloc, and unanimously agreed
217. To note Planning Committee Minutes
Planning minutes were noted. Cllr M Cox updated that there was an appeal by hearing re: Tufthorn Avenue

218. Member Reports
Cllr Penny: Carol concerts, FOD & Wye Valley Tourism meeting, UWE live project
Cllr M Cox: UWE live project, Road Safety Partnership, Planning NDP

Cllr Simister: Bale Memorial Committee, Jugshole Pond

Cllr Getgood: GWT pictures of Pine Martins, Aurora project

Cllr Drury: Funding for Evergreen Hall

Cllr S Cox: Christmas lights switch on, precept meeting, UWE live project, site visit re cycleways

Cllr Elsmore: Main Place

Cllr Beard: Christmas lights switch on

Cllr Allaway-Martin: Christmas lights switch on, Robin bus service

It was noted that a letter would be sent to the Christmas Lights committee to thank them for their efforts this year.
219. To note the Town Clerk’s Report
The Town Clerk summarised his report and the revised ‘Headline’ format was noted, and considered more informative, and sufficient

220. To note Correspondence

The Town Clerk updated on the correspondence from ICCM re: Cemetery expansion. Re: Cycleways, and meetings were scheduled regarding both items  The SPF via FODDC is progressing and a meeting with CAB is scheduled also.
Meeting ended: 9:00pm
8                               

Signed ………………………
5
 Signed……………………….

